

OFFICE OF THE CITY CLERK HEW BEOFORD, MA

7022 MAY 17 PM 3: 50

CITY CLERK

May 17, 2022

The Honorable Ian Abreu and Members of the New Bedford City Council 133 William Street
New Bedford, MA 02740

Re: Home Rule Petition Concerning Covid Death Benefits

Dear President Abreu and Honorable Members of the Council:

As you will recall, last Summer, the Council adopted a home rule petition that would provide certain benefits to family members of city employees who died from complications of Covid-19, regardless of whether they contracted the disease while performing their official duties. Although I was sympathetic to the petition's underlying sentiment, on September 1, 2021, I vetoed the petition because it left unaddressed many important policy considerations. As I noted in my letter to you (attached), the petition did not address whether its presumption concerning disease exposure was rebuttable, whether family members of unvaccinated employees were eligible for benefits, and whether public safety and other employees were treated equally. Without addressing these issues, the measure was potentially ripe for abuse.

Since then, my administration has worked with Council Dunn, the lead sponsor of the petition, to iron out these issues. I am pleased to report that the attached home rule petition reflects a sound compromise that at once would enable family members of employees who have died from Covid-19 to pursue benefits under existing state law, while maintaining accountability over the expenditure of city tax dollars.

I look forward to discussing the matter with you further. Thank you for your

consideration.

Sincere

Jon/Mychell May

referred to the Committee on Ordinances.

IN CITY COUNCIL, May 24, 2022

Dennis W. Farias, City Clerk

true copy, attest;

City Clerk



September 1, 2021

President Joseph P. Lopes and Honorable Members of the New Bedford City Council 133 William Street New Bedford, MA 02740

Re: Home Rule Petition Concerning Employee Death Benefits

Dear President Lopes and Members of the Council:

I write to address the home rule petition approved unanimously by the Council last month. The petition would establish a legal presumption that any death of a city employee from Covid-19 would be deemed to have occurred in the performance of the employee's official duties.

Like you, I firmly believe if an employee dies as a result of contracting Covid-19 in the workplace, his or her family should be entitled to enhanced benefits available under state law. It's the right thing to do, both to ensure their family is cared for and to honor their service. Simply because the circumstances surrounding a death from an infectious disease may be less visceral than those typically associated with work injuries shouldn't make a difference.

My opinion is rooted in family experience. In the last pandemic, my great-grandfather, John Kinney, was a thirty-one-year-old New Bedford patrolman, who contracted the Spanish Flu while assisting in the removal of the bodies of victims from their homes. Though his death days later would fairly be characterized today as having occurred "in the line-of-duty," no family benefits were available back then, a reality which led to my grandfather being placed in the orphanage at the former St. Mary's Home. Thanks to social safety net laws enacted since then, the families of employees who die in the performance of their duties these days don't have to go through a similar ordeal.

The issue raised by the Council's petition is not whether accidental death benefits are available to surviving family members, but how eligibility for those benefits should be established. In general, Massachusetts law provides that certain surviving family members may receive accidental death benefits – in addition to the retirement benefits available to surviving family members – if he or she can prove that the employee died in the performance of his or her official duties. This is ordinarily a straightforward exercise; more often than not it is enough for the family member to show that the employee was at his workplace doing his job when the fatal injury occurred. When the death is caused by an infectious disease whose origin is not evident, however, more circumstantial evidence may be required. The prospective beneficiary would be expected to produce evidence of on-duty contacts with infected individuals in the period of likely exposure, and to show that off-duty contacts were less probable.

In an apparent attempt to simplify the process, the Council has created a presumption that if a city employee who was not working remotely dies from Covid-19, then the city employee contracted Covid-19 in the course of his or her official duties. There are several problems, however, with how the petition is drafted.

First, the petition does not make clear whether the presumption is rebuttable. If it isn't, the petition could result in awards that have no connection to the workplace. Studies have consistently found that most Covid cases originate from household spread and social gatherings, and that workplace exposures are less common. This is consistent with our experience here in New Bedford. In fact, through contact tracing, we are aware that some infected city employees were exposed while on vacation or they caught the virus from a significant other returning from vacation. Others were exposed to it at parties. Fortunately, none of these employees died, but if they had, the petition, as drafted, could be interpreted as requiring the payment of enhanced benefits. This would hardly be an appropriate use of tax dollars, but it also would tend to undermine the reverence accorded employees who actually have died in the service of the city.

Second, the petition does not contain language that would preclude application of the presumption if the employee were unvaccinated. As I am certain that the Council would agree, it would be inappropriate to extend accidental death benefits where the employee refused to take a vaccine that had been found to be nearly 100% effective in preventing death, unless the employee had a valid medical or religious reason not to take it. Nevertheless, in its current form, the petition would require the City to pay enhanced benefits.

Third, the petition would provide greater pension benefits to the families of police officers and fire fighters who die of Covid-19 than it would provide to the surviving family members of other city employees. As drafted, the families or police officers and fire fighters who died of Covid-19 would receive one hundred percent of the maximum salary for the deceased police officer or fire fighter's position, while the families of other city employees who died of Covid-19 would receive seventy-two percent of the deceased employee's annual salary. The rationale for this distinction is unclear.

Because prospective beneficiaries should understand clearly what they are eligible for, I am sending the petition back to the Council unsigned so that the Council can correct these drafting flaws. The Council passed the petition without public debate, and without sending the matter to committee. A matter of this importance requires a more thorough analysis.

Sincerely